

The Sign of Four Sir Arthur Conan Doyle



and CD

INTERMEDIATE LEVEL

SIR ARTHUR CONAN DOYLE

The Sign of Four

Retold by Anne Collins





INTERMEDIATE LEVEL

Founding Editor: John Milne

The Macmillan Readers provide a choice of enjoyable reading materials for learners of English. The series is published at six levels – Starter, Beginner, Elementary, Pre-intermediate, Intermediate and Upper.

Level control

Information, structure and vocabulary are controlled to suit the students' ability at each level.

The number of words at each level:

1 about 300 b - 1
about 300 basic words about 600 basic words
about 1100 basic words
about 1400 basic words
about 1600 basic words
about 2200 basic words

Vocabulary

Some difficult words and phrases in this book are important for understanding the story. Some of these words are explained in the story and some are shown in the pictures. From Pre-intermediate level upwards, words are marked with a number like this: ...³. These words are explained in the Glossary at the end of the book.

Contents

1	A Visitor for Sherlock Holmes	4
2	Miss Morstan's Story	6
3	A Strange Meeting	10
4	The Death of Major Sholto	14
5	The Great Agra Treasure	19
6	A Terrible Murder	22
7	The Tiny Footprints	25
8	Inspector Jones Makes an Arrest	28
9	The Dog That Loved Creosote	31
10	The Hunt Begins	36
11	Mystery on the River	40
12	Inspector Jones Receives a Telegram	42
13	The Chase on the River	46
14	The Treasure is Lost	49
15	The Sign of Four	52
	retracting teleral for many years. Our seldness are 12 lie lie	
	Points for Understanding	56
	Glossam	60

A Visitor for Sherlock Holmes

Cor many years, I shared an apartment in London with my Ffriend, Sherlock Holmes.

My name is Doctor Watson. I worked as a doctor in the British Army for several years. While I was in the army, I travelled to many strange and interesting places. I had many exciting adventures.

Then one day, in Afghanistan, I was shot in the shoulder. My wound was deep and took many months to heal. I nearly died from pain and fever. At last I got better, but I could not work in the army any more. I retired from the army and came back to England.

That is why I was living in London with Sherlock Holmes. I had known my friend for many years. Our address was 221B Baker

Street, in the centre of the city.

I enjoyed sharing an apartment with Holmes. My friend was a very clever man. He was the most famous private detective¹ in London. He helped to solve crimes and catch criminals.

When people were in trouble or needed help, they came to Holmes. Sometimes the police came to Holmes and asked for help

in catching a criminal.

Sherlock Holmes did not care if his clients² were rich or poor. He enjoyed solving their interesting problems. He was very happy when he was working. It was the most important thing in his life.

One afternoon, I was reading a book and Holmes was standing by the window in our sitting-room. Usually he was very busy and active. But this afternoon he did not seem very happy. I was worried about my friend.

'What's the matter with you today, Holmes?' I asked.

'Come and stand at the window, Watson,' Holmes said. Look out into the street. See how uninteresting London is today.'

It was winter. The street outside was almost empty. Everyone

was at home in front of their warm fires.

'I need some work, Watson,' said Holmes impatiently³. 'I cannot live without interesting problems and mysteries. That's why I became a private detective. I love my work. It keeps my brain active. But when there are no crimes and no mysteries to solve – ah, then life becomes very boring for me.'

He turned sadly away from the window.

At that moment, there was a knock at the door. Our house-keeper⁴ came into the room. She was carrying a small white card on a silver tray⁵. Holmes picked up the card.

'Miss Mary Morstan,' he read aloud. 'I don't know anyone of that name. Please ask the lady to come in. Perhaps it is a new

client.'

A few moments later, Miss Morstan entered the room. She was young and not very tall, with blonde hair and blue eyes. Her clothes were not fashionable, but they were clean and tidy. She had a lovely face. I noticed at once that she looked worried and unhappy.

'Please sit down, Miss Morstan,' said Holmes kindly. 'I am Sherlock Holmes and this is my good friend, Doctor Watson. Doctor Watson and I have worked together many

times.'

'I'm very pleased to meet you both,' said the young lady. Then she turned to Holmes and looked at him with her lovely

blue eyes.

'Mr Holmes, I've heard that you give people good advice. I'm not a rich woman but I hope you can help me too. Something very strange has happened. Mr Holmes, I need your help!'



2

Miss Morstan's Story

Holmes rubbed his hands together excitedly. His eyes shone and he leant forward in his chair.

'Tell us your story,' he said.

Miss Morstan began her story and we listened.

'My father,' she began, 'was a captain in the army. When I was very young, he was sent to India. My mother was dead and I had no other relatives in England. So, while my father was away, I was sent to school.

'When I was seventeen, I received a letter from my father. He said that he was leaving India and coming back to England. He

C	They advertised in the newspaper.
d	They guessed she lived in her father's old house.
2 a	How did Thaddeus and Bartholomew find the treasure? They dug up the garden.
b	☐ They looked under all the floor boards in the house. ☐ They found the key to a secret room.
d	They compared the outside and inside measurements of the house
3	When did Miss Morstan find out that her father was dead? When Thaddeus Sholto told her.
a b	Three days after he disappeared.
С	Four years after he disappeared.
d	When she received the sixth pearl.
4	Why did Small leave the message THE SIGN OF FOUR on Bartholomew's body?
a	☐ It was the name of the four men who had been cheated of the treasure.
b	☐ It was the name of the poison used by Tonga to kill him.
C	He wanted to kill four people.
d	It was the name of the place where he could be found.
5	Who shared the Agra Treasure in the end?
a b	Miss Morstan and Thaddeus Sholto.Tonga and Jonathan Small.
С	Sherlock Holmes and Dr Watson.
d	No one because it was lost in the river.
6	For whom did the story end most happily?
a b	For Thaddeus Sholto.
c	For Jonathan Small.
d	For Mordecai Smith. For Dr Watson and Mary Morstan.
	watsoff and wary worstan.

Published by Macmillan Heinemann ELT
Between Towns Road, Oxford OX4 3PP
Macmillan Heinemann ELT is an imprint of
Macmillan Publishers Limited
Companies and representatives throughout the world
Heinemann is a registered trademark of Harcourt Education, used under licence.

ISBN 1-405073-06-3 EAN 978-1-405073-06-6

This retold version by Anne Collins for Macmillan Readers
First published 1983
Text © Anne Collins 1983, 1992, 1998, 2002, 2005
Design and illustration © Macmillan Publishers Limited 1998, 2002, 2005

This edition first published 2005

All rights reserved; no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, transmitted in any form, or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the prior written permission of the publishers.

Illustrated by Kay Dixie
Original cover template design by Jackie Hill
Cover photography by Alamy

Printed in Thailand

2009 2008 2007 2006 2005 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2